Email from  Dr Athem Alsabti to John Hearnshaw 

reporting on a visit to Iraq, including to Mt Korek Observatory.

5 May 2004

Dear John,

I have returned from Iraq after an eventful and interesting trip. I was waiting for some further details to come regarding the 3.5 m telescope before contacting you but it looks I have to wait.

As that was the first trip in 14 years I was happy to be back home to see friends and relatives. I am happy to say that they are all well last time I saw them. The security situation as bad as one sees on the TV. In fact during the last few days one of the founders of Iraq’s National Academy of Science was kidnapped. However the situation in North Iraq is O.K. In spite of this I had a full program as far as scientific activities are concerned.

1: I visited Baghdad University where I met on three occasions the Vice Chancellor of the University Professor Mosa Al-Mosawoe.  I also met the Dean of Faculty of Science Professor Abdul Mahdi Talib (he is an old friend of Manchester days). I also met Dr Ali Talib the head of Astronomy Department at Baghdad University. This is the Only Department of Astronomy in all Iraq.

From my several meetings with all three I found that Astronomy in a bad shape. Most students shy away from studying Astronomy (They say the have no future!). The head of Department told me that many students abandon the course. They have no permanent staff. Many of the lecturers left Iraq during the 13 year of sanctions. They asked me to help with books.

They have no journals in Astronomy and above all they need lecturers.

They asked if it is possible to send foreign lecturers to teach for Short visits (1-3 month periods).

At the campus of the Baghdad University in Jadriah, there are several crates that belong to the Observatory Project. Apparently they have been left there for several years and contain part of the 3.5 Telescope and auxiliary instrumentation's.

Dr Ali Talib promised to send me details of the containers (crates) in the near future. I sent an e-mail to all three to remind them of this.

2: Meeting with the Minister of Higher Education:

I was asked to visit the Minister of Higher Education Dr Ziad Al -Aswad.I had an hour and a half meeting with him. He showed me his full support in my activities to rebuild the Observatory project as well as help Astronomy in Iraq in general.

As the Observatory Project was part of the dissolved "Science research Council" It seems that the Observatory belong to nobody! The Minister Suggested that Baghdad University can help, or the new created Ministry of Science and technology. He gave me a suggestion that an International Organization can help in overseeing the reconstruction of the Observatory Project in collaboration with Iraqi Scientific Institutes, as the Observatory is in Iraqi Kurdistan and nearer to the City of Erbil, the Minister suggested that international collaboration with the Kurdish scientific community, particularly Salahaddin University in Erbil would be a good way forward.

3: Meeting with the Iraqi National Academy of Science:  I had three Meetings with other founding members of the National Academy (I’m a Founding member). We hope to accept new members as well as few non Iraqi members before the annual meeting next November in Baghdad. It goes without saying that they support the Astronomy and Space science in general and rebuilding the Observatory in particular.

Members asked me to ask the IAU to name some Asteroids and Planetary features after Iraqi Names.

4: Meeting with other Vice Chancellors: I had a rare opportunity of meeting all Iraqi university vice chancellors during their annual meeting in Erbil. I explained to them my point of view on how to help Iraqi Astronomy . Incidentally I met several of those during our London Conference on Iraqi Higher Education last January.

5: Visiting Erbil: I traveled from Baghdad to Erbil via Kirkuk. I was the guest of Salahaddin University. Dr Mohammad Sadik Khoshnaw , the University President wanted to know all about the Observatory and Astronomy teaching and research. Dr Mohammad had some background information and prior knowledge of my plans. He introduced me to one astronomer there. Later I found that there is another astronomer in the university. I met geologists and other scientists. I visited the science departments at the university accompanied by the university president. I found great enthusiasm about the prospects of involving their university in Astronomy and the rebuilding of the observatory.

6: Visiting the Observatory at Mount Korek.

Dr Mohammad Khoshnaw arranged for our visit to the Observatory site at Mount Korek. He came with us to the site. Scientists and official came along as well as some security personnel.

The site is deep inside the mountainous region of Iraqi Kurdistan some 90 miles to the north east of Erbil. The road is good to the site and we I am happy to say that only  little maintenance is needed.

7: The Observatory: The observatory is situated 1500m high on the peak of Mount Korek. The site ideal for serious astronomical research.

Results of more than one year site testing showed over 225 annual clear nights of dark sky and low turbulence with little or no pollution of any kind.

The Observatory consist mainly of the 3.5 m reflector, 1.25 RC reflector, and 30 m radio telescope for mm wavelengths. There is gallery of instrumentation's for all telescopes.

I had the opportunity to stay a whole day at the observatory and took photographs of the domes and telescopes.

The dome for the 30 m telescope is damaged by direct hits from Iranian forces during late 1980s.

The contents of the 3.5 telescope are missing. Perhaps stored in Baghdad.

The dome of the 1.25 telescope is partially damaged. The 1.25 telescope is looted and what is left is 100% damage.

The 30 m radio telescope received a direct hit and the front focal Section fallen on the ground. The radio telescope building received a direct hit by American Air force, where a rocket interred from one side of the building and left from the other!

The buildings otherwise are intact.

8: Initial remarks & recommendations: I feel that the scale of the damage is too great for the instruments. However, I feel the Infrastructure, i.e. road and building is intact.

There is a very strong support from the Kurdish Scientists and Authorities to (a) to rebuild the Observatory and (b) to start astronomical studies in the Kurdish region based at Erbil.

There also great enthusiasm to the plant to involve the IAU and the International scientific community in the project. One prominent Kurdish scientist suggested setting up a trust for the purpose. The international committee have control on the scientific aspects of the Project.

Given your support (C46 and the IAU) the Observatory project can have a recognized International authority to take first steps to rebuild the Observatory. I think a smaller telescope at the site now would help starting astronomy there. I also recommend that a department (or center) for astronomy and space research to be founded in Erbil as part of Sallahadin University.

I will forward some e-mails regarding the project
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